
OLYMPIA – The House stole a march on the 
Senate yesterday by whipping through the 
presidential preference primary initiative 89-6. 

The Senate is expected to follow eventually. 
“I don’t think there are more than a handful 

of senators against it,” said majority caucus 
chairman George Sellar of Wenatchee. “I plan to 
vote for it myself though I’m a little bit 
reluctant.” 

What’s going to upset voters accustomed to 
Washington’s blanket primary, he said, “is when 
they have to declare a party affiliation to vote on 
their presidential choice. 

“Then they’ll be getting letters from the 
parties addressed ‘Dear Republican’ or ‘Dear 
Democrat.’” 

The preferential primary doesn’t replace the 
precinct caucus system, but it shifts selection of 
convention delegates from there to the ballot. 

That virtually wipes out the ability of a few 
people willing to attend a March night meeting 
to influence the selection of a nominee by 
controlling the convention delegations. 

Pat Robertson forces did that in Washington 
state last year and that is why regular 
Republicans worked to pass the primary 
initiative. 
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A jubilant Rep. Fred May, R-Mercer Island, said it was worth being thrown out of the Mercer Island Safeway 
store for gathering signatures for Initiative 99 without pre-approval from the management. 

“I gathered hundreds of signatures,” said May, “and nobody refused to sign. Everybody said, “You bet!” 
“We don’t want the parties and the media choosing the next president,” said Rep. Shirley Hankings, R-Richland. 

“Let the people do it.” 
“I’ve been a delegate to three national conventions,” said Rep. Max Vekich, D-Cosmopolis. “There’s no better 

way to get more people involved than to have an election where they can vote. 
Let the people vote on the initiative, pleaded Rep. Steven Fuhrman, R-Kettle Falls. “They brought it to us.” 
“We are a decade away from the 21st century,” said majority caucus chairman Lorraine Hine of Des Moines. 

“This is indeed a country and a state where the people select their nominees. Besides, I can’t handle the fractions 
necessary to handle the choices when we do it in the precinct caucuses.” 

The six no votes were all Republicans. All West Puget Sound legislators voted yes.  
The initiative has gone to Secretary of State Ralph Munro’s desk to await from the Senate the twin necessary to 

enact bill into law. 


